
c ident report-keeping systems of local police de
partments. They devoted many hours, sometimes on 
evenings or weekends, reviewing and recording the 
data. Charles Hyde-Wright, Betsy Edge, Enid Paul, 
David Brahmer, Louise Segal, Karen McLaughlin, J. 
Lynn Wolk, and David Cain all made a contribution to 
the bicycling community in providing .this service. 

Sarah Heartt, John Allen, Charles Hyde-Wright, 
and Webb Sussman of the Boston Area Bicycle Coali
tion (BABC) , David Brahmer of the Charles River 
Wheelmen, Richard Norcross of the American Youth 
Hostels, and Cathy Buckley of the Central Transpor
tation Planning Staff (CTPS) provided valuable input 
into the study, including recruiting volunteers, 
reviewing the methodology and findings, and suggest
ing countermeasures. The authors will ask their as
sistance in publicizing the results as well. BABC is 
also planning to plot the locations of all accidents 
occurring within the MAPC region during the study 
years to identify high-frequency locations. Of spe
cial mention is Dan Geer of the BABC, who provided 
many hours of volunteer assistance to carry out most 
of the computer analysis in the study. 

Yong Chang and Dan Beagan of CTPS provided on
going technical support in selecting an appropriate 
sample size and advising on statistical tests. John 
Bliss and Dave Sarota were most helpful in transfer
ring the data to the CTPS system. 

Early in the study, Richard Dueker of Applied 
Science Associates, Inc., which prepared the MAT 
system, provided telephone advice on a sampling pro
cedure. 
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The authors are appreciative to the National 
Highway Traffic Safety Administration, to Kenneth 
Cross, and to the city of Missoula, Montana, for 
their pioneer work, upon which the authors drew in 
performing their own study. 
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Promotion and Planning for Bicycle Transportation: 

An International Overview 

WERNER BROG, ERHARD ERL, KONRAD OTTO, and GERD SAMMER 

ABSTRACT 

International bicycle use, promotion, and 
planning were studied within the framework 
of a model project, a "bicycle-friendly 
town," sponsored by the German Federal En
vironmental Agency. The results of these 
international reports were presented and 
discussed during an international planning 
seminar in the associated model city of 
Graz. The results of the reports and the 
seminar are summarized and an overview of 
bicycle promotion and planning in western 
and eastern Europe as well as that in Japan 
and Australia are given. It has been found 
that cycling is becoming in.creasingly popu
lar in many countries, and a large number 
of measures to encourage cycling are de
scribed. The international comparison shows 
that the types of measures to promote cy
cling are not limited to simply improving 

the bicycle infrastructure. Finally, an at
tempt is made to summarize those solutions 
and facilities that have been characteris
tic of bicycle-friendly cities to determine 
the ideal conditions for such an environ
ment. 

In 1981 a model project (a "bicycle-friendly town") 
commissioned by the Federal Environmental Agency was 
begun in the Federal Republic of Germany. The goal 
of this project was (l_) "to create a model infra
structure for cyclists and a climate of opinion 
which is generally favourable toward cyclists, 
during a five year developmental period." 

This model project centered in two main model 
cities, Detmold and Rosenheim. Eight subsidiary 
cities were directly involved in exchanging informa
tion and experiences. Foreign cities were also asso
ciated with the project. 



74 

A special planning seminar was held in Graz, Aus
tria (one of the associated model cities) on inter
national experiences with bicycle promotion and 
planning, A total of 180 participated in this semi
nar. Twenty-three lectures were held in which 16 
different countries were represented, including 5 
eastern European countries and 3 countries from 
overseas. A three-volume proceedings of the seminar 
was prepared; it is available from the Federal En
vironmental Agency Ill . 

Because this was the first time that bicycle pro
motion had been discussed by a committee of experts 
from so many different countries, it appeared to be 
important to summarize a few of the most important 
points of the seminar in this paper. 

PROMOTION AND PLANNING OF CYCLING 

Western Europe 

Austria 

In Austria, as in many other European countries, not 
only was cycling not promoted until the mid-1970s, 
but the little cycling infrastructure that existed 
had been systematically eliminated. The growing eco
logical consciousness and the energy crisis caused 
cycling to be viewed as a potential way of dealing 
with problems caused by commuter peaks and was in
corporated in the transport planning goals and mea
sures by several cities (Graz, Klagenfurt, Sals
burg). In Graz in particular, which is a university 
town with a population of 250,000, special emphasis 
was placed on cycling. Based on politically deter
mined transport goals, a program to promote cycling 
was developed. This program, currently in its third 
year, is not limited to measures to improve the hi
cycle infrastructure but also includes a broad spec
trum of other measures. 

Political Transport Goals 

Within the framework of the transport concept as a 
whole (3,4), the share of cyclists (1959, 10 per
cent; 1973, 7 percent; 1982, 8 percent) in relation 
to the 1973 statistics will double and the public 
transit share will increase marginally. These 
changes will result primarily from a reduction in 
car use, Besides intensive and coordinated programs 
to promote walking, cycling, and the use of public 
transit, car traffic will be greatly restricted. 
(The first steps in this direction have already been 
completed.) Thus, parking will be restricted 
throughout the built-up areas of Graz. In the fu
ture, public streets will only be used for short
term parking and as loading zones and permanent 
parking zones for residents, for all of which fees 
will be charged (5) • Traffic tranquilization, a 
planning concept found especially in the Netherlands 
(for example, the "woonerf" concept), Germany, and 
Scandinavia to restrict and reduce car travel to im
prove urban environment and road safety, will fur
ther limit car travel in the city of Graz. Different 
aspects of the bicycle promotion program in Graz are 
discussed in the following. 

Bicycle Infrastructure 

The bicycle hierarchy consists of 
feeder routes as well as access 

main, link, and 
to residential 
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areas, Especially in the old city, unconventional 
solutions to problems of bicycle access have been 
used; for example, allowing bicycles to use one-way 
streets in the contraflow direction, allowing cy
cling in pedestrian areas and on streetcar lanes, 
and painting bicycle paths red at strategic points. 
Parking facilities for bicycles are available at 
designated sections of the bicycle network. Bicycles 
may be borrowed at all of the branch offices of one 
bank in Graz. Some businesses have been so encour
aged by the cyclist-friendly climate that they have 
acquired business bicycles. 

Traffic Safety Education 

In order to encourage the most important target 
group, school children, to ride bicycles safely, the 
police and schools offer courses that also test the 
children after they have completed the instruction. 
Furthermore, information leaflets on new bicycle 
routes and safe traffic behavior are distributed, 

Bicycle Promotion 

Public relations is strongly emphasized as a market
ing strategy to encourage cycling. Citizens are kept 
informed on what is being done, pamphlets are dis
tributed, bicycle maps for the city and surrounding 
area are available, and the press covers the activi
ties aimed at promoting cycling. Politicians use the 
bicycle as a means of communication during community 
information rides (excursions to study local prob
lems and to talk with the citizens). The Idea Market 
for the Bicycle-Friendly Town was a meeting of ex
perts and other citizens to discuss bicycle promo
tion. A comprehensive report lists all measures and 
the institutions that were involved (§.l. 

Planning and Feasibility Study 

The effectiveness of the promotional program has 
been investigated in a feasibility study, which in
cludes surveys of travel behavior and traffic safety 
and conflict studies of possible problems that might 
result from the new solutions to bicycle access; the 
impact of certain measures on the environment has 
also been studied. Within the framework of the plan
ning and implementation of measures to promote cy
cling, a method of identifying the priority level of 
different bicycle networks and quickly carrying out 
the plans was developed (1.rPP·l83-190;_!!). 

Switzerland 

In Zurich, Switzerland, "new elbow room for the old 
travel mode" (the bicycle) was developed. As in 
other Swiss cities, the bicycle (velo) routes are 
designed to supply cyclists with comfortable and 
safe travel connections, These bicycle routes are 
constructed away from the main streets so that the 
cyclists are not exposed to the exhaust from auto
mobiles. The goal of bicycle planning in Zurich is 
the construction of an interrelated cycling network 
200 km long consisting of bicycle paths, bicycle 
lanes, residential streets, automobile-restricted 
zones, and combined facilities for pedestrians and 
cyclists. Within the network, cycling without de
tours is to be made possible. Short-term feasibility 
has been given priority over perfect long-term solu
tions (~) in the construction of this network. 
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France 

The city of Chambery in France is impressive because 
of its conununity policies toward pedestrians and 
bicycle traffic. By European standards, Chambery can 
be viewed as a model city for cyclists. Traffic 
tranquilization to reduce car travel in specific 
areas and the reduction of speed limits within the 
city limits have led to a one-third decrease in the 
number of accidents over a 3-year period. Alonq the 
main arteries, two-way bicycle paths were con
structed by limiting the amount of space available 
to motor vehicles. Many further improvements for cy
clists have been made in Chambery, for example, per
mitting bicycle travel on a street in the old city 
that had been restricted to bus travel, enlarqinq 
bicycle lanes at intersections to allow cyclists to 
line up in front of the cars, and instituting spe
cial traffic lights for cyclists. Transport plans in 
Chambery are based on the theory that those who 
travel with the weaker transport mode should have 
the right of way. If pedestrian traffic is heavy 
enough, bicycle traffic will be slowed down by con
structing bumpy surfaces or creating artificial bot
tlenecks for bicycles. The manner in which the plan
ning goals are to be achieved is also noteworthy. 
From the start, the city administration and office 
of street construction worked closely with environ
mentalist groups and cyclist organizations. A Dutch 
planner worked in the city for a week as a consul
tant on questions related to cycling, so chambery 
could profit by the Dutch experience and avoid plan
ning errors ( 10) • 

Nether lands 

In the Netherlands, the bicycle is a traditional, 
frequently used mode of transport for daily use. 
However, here too, bicycle use decreased in the late 
1960s. Thus, in 1975 the government published the 
first multiyear plan for passenger transport. This 
plan put special emphasis on the bicycle in order to 
counteract the negative effects (especially pollu
tion and accidents) of heavy use of automobiles. 
Within the framework of this plan, two test models 
were instituted that found worldwide recognition. 
These were the bicycle paths in The Hague and Til
burg (demonstratie fietsroute) • In The Hague (the 
capital of the Netherlands with a population of 
450, 000) , a bicycle path 4. 9 km long crosses the 
city from west to east. This was built in 1977 and 
has since been extended B km. These bicycle paths 
are constructed away from the streets, and two-way 
bicycle travel is usually possible. Planning and 
construction included various special details to 
make these bicycle paths comfortable and attractive 
(11). 
~In the Netherlands, integrating bicycle and train 

travel is emphasized. The railway authority in the 
Netherlands views the combination of train and bi
cycle as ideal: They complement each other perfect
ly. In oraer to increase ridership, subsidized bicy
cle parking and rentals are offered, and getting to 
and from the train by bicycle is encouraged. The 
routes and quality of bicycle paths leading to train 
stations are being improved; riders are encouraged 
to leave their bicycles at the new, attractive, and 
safe parking facilities (which include bicycle park
ing lots with attendants and bicycle stands that 
have locks); and rental facilities at the train sta
tions make it possible for passengers to continue 
their trips by bicycle when they arrive at their 
destination (12). However, even if the Netherlands 
is always cited as being the most cyclist-oriented 
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country or even the country with the most human
transport planning, one should not forget that even 
in the Netherlands, planning of this sort first has 
to overcome considerable resistance before it can be 
implemented (13) • 

A new passenger transport plan includes, among 
other things, the Delft demonstration project. This 
project favors the concept of a hierarchically 
structured network rather than a bicycle path. This 
network consists of high-quality bicycle routes for 
through traffic, bicycle lanes for specific sections 
of the city, and a neighborhood bicycle network 
(.!_!) • A feasibility study is investigating the im
pact of the construction of the bicycle network on 
bicycle use with respect to 

1. Number of cyclists in relation to the bicycle 
network, 

2. Willingness to use the bicycle as a means of 
transport, and 

3. Use of the infrastructure (route choice in 
relation to place of origin and destination) (15). 

Great Britain 

Until the early 1970s, the use of bicycles had dras
tically decreased in Great Britain. Since then, 
however, a new interest in cycling has been observed 
and the use of bicycles has steadily increased. 
There are a number of reasons for this: the energy 
crisis in 1973, the difficulty in finding parking 
spaces in built-up areas, the increasing concern 
with physical fitness, the desire to return to na
ture, and the slowing down in the growth of car own
ership. 

The government's main responsibilities concern 
the legal status of cyclists, the legislation under 
which local authorities provide and maintain facili
ties and general advice on the design and implemen
tation of such facilities, vehicle performance, na
tional road safety aspects, and supportive research. 

In England the three new towns of Stevenage, Mil
ton Keynes, and Peterborough are known as the model 
towns for cycling; when these towns were planned, 
separate bicycle networks were included. The Minis
try of Transport supports experimental planning con
cerned with the solution of problems related to 
bicycle paths and junctions and with possible con
flicts between pedestrians and cyclists (~). 

Scandinavia 

In Scandinavia also, the bicycle is a frequently 
used mode of transportation. vasteras and Oxelosund 
in Sweden are known to be especially bicycle friend
ly. vasteras has four bicycle paths leading throuqh 
the inner city. These paths, additional pedestrian 
malls, and separate bus lanes are the basic elements 
of the accessibility of the inner city. oxelosund 
(with a population of 14,000) has a network of seg
regated bicycle paths covering the entire town. 
Swedish cities are frequently characterized by plans 
to reduce the amount of car travel, and this natu
rally encourages cycling. A particularly good ex
ample of this is the city of Uppsala. Bicycle travel 
planning in Scandinavia emphasizes the separation of 
car and bicycle traffic (segregated bicycle paths 
are given preference over bicycle paths built along 
the sides of streets) as well as policies to limit 
car traffic by keeping through traffic out of cer
tain streets and the widespread introduction of low 
speed limits (17). 
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Italy 

In Italy Parma and Lucca are noteworthy as planning 
models. In Parma most private cars are excluded from 
the old city and the central business district. The 
bicycle and public buses serve most of the transpor
tation needs of the city. On each cf the fou r routes 
leading through the inner city, 10,000 bicycle trips 
versus 4,000 car trips are made per day. In Lucca in 
the center of the densely built-up old city, there 
is a large pedestrian mall that can be used by cy
clists as well. In spite of this mixed traffic, no 
major conflicts have resulted (18). 

Eastern Europe 

First-hand accounts of bicycle travel in eastern 
European countries provided some of the highlights 
of the seminar in Graz . 

Hungary 

In Hungary cycling has recently once again become 
important. The primary tasks in Hungary are consid
ered to be increasing thP. Rafety of cycling and pro
moting bicycle use in general. In 1980 empirical 
studies showed that there were some 370 bicycles per 
1,000 inhabitants. According to representative stud
ies, the share of cyclists is greatest in small 
cities (with populations ranging from 20,000 to 
40,000) and the smallest bicycle share is in large 
cities. In small cities 50 percent of all commuter 
trips are made by bicycle versus 5 to 8 percent in 
large cities. The annual sales figures for bicycles 
doubled within the last 15 years. The renewed impor
tance of cycling will be reflected in planning 
guidelines and in national bicycle promotion pro
grams (~. 

Yugoslavia 

The importance of cycling is especially emphasized 
in Slovenia. The city of Ljubljana has not only the 
longest cycling tradition, but also the most ad
vanced bicycle transport planning. It is the Yugo
slavian model city for cyclists. In 1976 bicycle 
lanes were begun to be marked on the city streets. 
In 1980 a study dealing with bicycle travel was con
cluded. The goal of bicycle planning in Ljubljana is 
the development and extension of bicycle lanes and 
bicycle paths to make it possible to travel through
out the entire city by bicycle without being forced 
to make detours. However, parking facilities for bi
cycles, bicycle rentals, and bike-and-ride facili
ties are also being emphasized (1Q_). 

Czechoslovakia 

The previously heavy use of bicycles in Czechoslo
vakia greatly decreased when the public bus network 
was extended and the use of cars increased, during 
the 1950s and 1960s. However, there are signs that 
the use of bicycles is currently on the rise again. 
It is estimated that in 1979 there were 364 bicy 
cles per 1,000 inhabitants. Hardly any data on cy
cling are available, however. A special traffic 
count in Prague showed a bicycle share of less than 
1 percent in 1982, but the bicycle share in the east 
Bohemian city of Hradec Kr a love (with a population 
of 100,000) is considerably higher. In this city the 
street circling the city and the main streets of the 
city have separate bicycle paths and bicycle lanes 

Transportation Research Record 959 

with traffic lights that have a special sign for cy
clists cm. 

Poland 

In Poland the ratio of travel by car versus that by 
bicycle is again beginning to shift in favor of the 
bicycle. It has been estimated that there are ap
proximately 194 bicycles per 1,000 inhabitants. Al
though bicycle production has more than doubled in 
the last 20 years, the demand for bicycles is still 
greater than the supply. For commuter trips in large 
cities, the bicycle is the least frequently used 
travel mode, accounting for only 1.6 percent of all 
of these trips. In the country, however, it is used 
much more frequently, especially for shopping trips. 
Three research centers in Poland have been doinq 
studies on cycling over the past 5 years. Among 
other things, these studies resulted in a planning 
concept for a bicycle system for the city of Poznan 
(560,000 inhabitants). The plan calls for a step
by-step completion of the existing bicycle network 
until a total length of 200 km has been reached by 
the year 1990. The goal of this plan is to increase 
the share of trips made by bicycle to 15 percent of 
the entire traffic volume (~) • 

USSR 

In the cities of Lithuania, several steps are being 
taken to inc rease b icycle use (11). Increasing gaso
line costs, health consciousness, and the desire to 
save time have resulted in an increase in the pro
portion of trips made by bicycle in recent years. 
Transport policies support this trend and are aimed 
at promoting cycling. Siauliai, the fourth largest 
city in Lithuania with a population of 130,000, is 
the model city in the USSR. In 1979 the administra
tion of the city started a comprehensive program to 
enco urage cycling as a competitive transportation 
mode , the first program of this sort in t he OSSR. 
The program includes a bicycle network covering the 
entire city and a recreational area not far from the 
city, parking facilities for bicycles, areas to 
practice riding bicycles, service facilities and 
recreational facilities along the bicycle paths, as 
well as public relations work. A b i c ycle factory 
located in the city organizes annual b i cycl e festi
vals. The first bicycle museum is s oon to be opened 
in Siauliai. In r ecent years , the annual increase in 
bicycle use has ranged from 15 to 20 percent (~) • 

Overseas 

Japan 

Japanese urbanization was accompanied by an improved 
urba n tra nspor tation infrast ru cture , most notably 
subways a nd c onunuter r ailroads . The majori ty of 
daily cof1Jllluter trips are made wl th t hes e two tr a nsit 
modes. However, incre asing subur bani zation made pub
lic tra nsit incre as ing l y inaccessible . Therefore, 
the use of the bicycle as an access mode to the com
muter railroads quickly increased, as did the number 
of b i cycl e s left at the train stations. The phrase 
"bicycle pollution" was coined and soon turned into 
a kind of slogan. Comprehensive improvements were 
made in the space available for parking bicycles. 
Solutions using new technology have been used. 

Until 1978 the majority of the parking facilities 
for bicycles were owned by private companies. When 
the parking facilities were expanded, more of the 
bicycle parking areas were publicly owned but pri-
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vately operated. With the new facilities, user fees 
have become more common. The scarcity of land in 
Japanese cities has led to the development of high
density parking facilities for bicycles. Two revolu
tionary technological developments are described as 
follows. 

I n the satellite city of Kasukabe near To kyo, the 
f irst fully automated and computerized bicycle p~k 
i ng f acility .in the world was opened in 1980 . riere 
t han 1, 500 bicyc les can be stored in 12 stor ies ; 
cranes are used to park the bicycles. :'Ji, 

In Miratsuka, another satellite city of Tokyo, a 
new bicycle rental system was introduced in 1980. A 
10-story bicycle parking lot offers 500 rental 
bicycles that can be borrowed by commuters for their 
daily trips from their homes to the train station 
and by others for their trips from the train station 
to suburban workplaces (25). 

A systematic city cycle scheme is currently being 
tested in Sendai (670,000 inhabitants). Bicycles are 
offered free of charge for an unlimited period of 
time. These can be borrowed at designated areas and 
can be returned at a number of different locations 
(Figure 1). 

FIGURE 1 City cycle system in Sendai, Japan. 

The Japanese experience in combining bicycle and 
public transit use shows that 

1. The bicycle can be used as a popular and ef
fective access and egress mode to the commuter ~ail 

system; 
2. Bicycle use increases the accessibility ra

dius of the commuter rail system by at least 2 km; 
this can be a countermeasure to the decrease in the 
use of public transit caused by suburbanization and 
the reduction in the population density; and 

3. The lack of bicycle paths leading to train 
stat ions probably has little negative impact on bi
cycle use. Cyclists find it more important that 
their bicycles be protected against theft when they 
are left at the station. 

Australia 

With a regionally varying share of 1 to 3 percent, 
the bicycle plays a subordinate role as a transport 
mode in Australia. Low gasoline prices and low popu
lation densities favor the use of cars. Nonetheless, 
as a result of increasing ecological awareness, the 
bicycle has experienced a renaissance in recent 
years. This has led to an institutionalization of 
bicycle planning as well as an increased emphasis on 
bicycle plans in Australia. 
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Australian bicycle plans are primarily a reaction 
to the increase in the use of bicycles rather than 
part of a total transport plan (e.g., to reduce 
travel with motor vehicles or save energy). This 
partly explains the shortcomings of these plans, 
which usually aim at increasing the safety of cy
cling,. analyzing accident statistics, identifying 
the .n£st commonly used bicycle routes, recommending 
const uction measures, and preparing bicycle maps. 

'PJit Gee long bicycle plan, Australia's model bi
cycle' plan, was published in 1977; in 1978 the 5-
year tmp~ementat ion period began, which is to cost a 
total of 4 million German marks. The concept intro
duced was a four-point bicycle plan: 

1. Engineering (technical planning), 
2. Education (traffic education), 
3. Enforcement (implementation of legislation), 

and 
4. Encouragement (bicycle promotion). 

The technical aspects (in which economical solu
tions were emphasized) began with the design of a 
bicycle network including bicycle paths, bicycle 
lanes, speed limits in some residential areas, and 
much pro-bicycle traffic legislation. In order to 
educate people to use bicycles safely, a model bicy
cle education course was developed and introduced in 
70 schools. Bicycle promotion is done by using 
posters, information pamphlets, and contests in 
order to familiarize people with the improved 
facilities, traffic education, and special programs 

<27>· 
The Gee long bicycle plan has two character is tics 

in common with a number of other bicycle plans: 

1. It is mainly concerned with and designed for 
existing cyclists; potential cyclists are not em
phasized; and 

2. No precise data on modal split are being col
lected or evaluated either before or after the im
plementation of the bicycle plan. Thus, increase of 
cycling cannot be precisely measured. 

The concept of a bicycle plan as a planning 
method poses certain problems, which sometimes cause 
planning failures. Often there is no active and fu
ture-oriented planning but only a reaction to a 
changed situation, that in which there are more cy-~, 
clists on the road. So the bicycle plan sometimes 
turns into an end in itself; its implementation 
comes to be of secondary concern. The emphasis is 
also frequently on construction without preceding 
analysis. Thus, some useless bicycle paths are con
structed and this naturally results in public criti
cism of the plan. Furthermore, the four-point prin
ciple (engineering, education, enforcement, and 
encouragement) limits bicycle planning to four fac
tors, which in themselves are not sufficient to 
create bicycle-friendly cities. The bicycle is not 
seen as an integral part of the transportation sys
tem: the integration of the bicycle and public 
transport and its interdependence with car traffic 
are neglected. Bicycle planning is not part of an 
integrated strategy to reduce the environmental im
pacts of car traffic. The emphasis is too much on 
existing cyclists rather than on the population as a 
whole. Little is done to encourage potential cy
clists or to emphasize the social value of cycling. 
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IMPORTANT INSIGHTS FOR BICYCLE PROMOTION 

Current bicycle planning is characterized by three 
interrelated developments: 

1. An increase in the bicycle share during re
cent yea rs ( 28) ; 

2. A substantial reserve of potential cyclists, 
which makes it possible that bicycle use will 
continue to increase while some use of individual 
motor vehicles will be diverted (29); and 

3. An increasing interest in-cycling by trans
port specialists as well as by ordinary citizens 
(j_Q). 

The planning seminar showed that developments in 
the field of bicycle planning are international. 
This supports the thesis that revived interest in 
the bicycle as a transport mode is not a passing fad 
but rather part of an international reevaluation of 
mode choice. 

This trend toward increased bicycle use should be 
supported by transport planners and politicians, 
Local efforts to promote cycling and unconventional 
measures seem to have a great impact on increasing 
the bicycle share. Thus, there is a broad spectrum 
of effective and economic means of encouraging the 
use of bicycles. A comparison of international bi
cycle promotion efforts shows that combining differ
ent types of measures is more effective than simply 
improving the infrastructure for cyclists. 

THE BICYCLE-FRIENDLY TOWN 

The bicycle-friendly towns show that it should be 
the main goal of planners to create cities in· which 
the bicycle is accepted as an integral part of the 
transportation system. To this end, it is also 
necessary that the transportation infrastructure of 
the cities be so designed that cycling is safe and 
pleasant. The following aspects of bicycle promotion 
are possible and necessary. 

Bicycles should be made available to as many as 
possible. Only if enough people have access to bicy
cles can the bicycle become a standard transporta
tion mode for all travel purposes. Bicycle availa
bility can be increased by offering rental bicycles 
and repair facilities for bicycles and by encourag
ing city offices and businesses to buy business 
bicycles. 

A citywide network of bicycle facilities is 
needed in order to ensure safe, comfortable, and 
direct access to all destinations in the city. In
tersections should be designed to be safe for cy
clists. It should be possible to use the bicycle 
paths at any hour of the day an.a night throughout 
the entire year. On the main bicycle routes, direc
tional signs should be posted just as they are on 
other streets. The city bicycle network should be 
connected to bicycle paths leading into outlying 
areas. Whenever possible, the bicycle paths should 
be designed so that two people can ride abreast. 
Adequate parking facilities for bicycles should also 
be provided to protect the bicycles against theft; 
lockers for baggage should also be made available. 

The bicycle can help support and integrate the 
use of public transit. Public transportation and the 
bicycle supplement each other perfectly (31). 

In bicycle-friendly cities, the community climate 
is generally favorable for cyclists. Local condi
tions, citizens, community politics, and city plan
ning encourage cycling. In these cities, cyclists 
feel that they are respected and that their needs 
are taken seriously. In order to achieve a state 
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that is bicycle-friendly, special efforts should be 
made to motivate the public, for example, 

1. Leading figures in the community should be 
encouraged to ride bicycles, 

2. Private-sector cycle ventures should be sup
ported, 

3. Courses should be offered on traffic safety 
and bicycle skills, and 

4. A central office should be set up to distrib
ute information on cycling and act as a consultant 
in questions concerning cycling. 

Local governments can effectively promote cycling 
if there is the political will and the organization
al framework. Local-government transportation pro
grams should include 

1. A bicycle promotion program that analyzes the 
current cycling situation and outlines short-, 
medium-, and long-term plans; 

2. Separate funding for bicycle-related programs; 
3. An administrative work group on the bicycle: 
4. Citizen involvement in bicycle planning and 

input from representatives of bicycle groups when 
bicycle plans are being made; and 

5. A central offlce for bicycle promotion re
sponsible for bicycle ventures and bicycle coordi
nation. 

Bicycle planning should also take the general 
planning needs into consideration: it should be com
munity and citizen oriented and flexible. Economical 
solutions should be given priority. Such planning 
should be ecologically sensitive. 

A bicycle-friendly city is not a utopian vision; 
it can actually be realized. However, administrative 
and financial backing is needed if this goal is to 
be attained, 
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